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“Eyecare on call” – Extending the 
frontiers of care through home-based 
eye care – Concept and the protocol

Dear	Editor,
Vision	 loss	 is	 a	 major	 challenge	 among	 the	 elderly	
population.[1,2]	Fortunately,	a	large	proportion	of	this	vision	loss	
is	avoidable.[1]	With	the	coronavirus	disease-2019	(COVID-19)	
pandemic,	the	world	is	witnessing	unprecedented	situation	
all	spheres	of	life	with	eye	health	being	no	exception.[3] While 
everyone	 is	 affected	by	 this	 pandemic,	 the	 elderly	people	
are	worse	affected	due	to	a	higher	risk,	poor	access	due	to	
limited	transport,	economic	issues,	and	a	sense	of	fear	to	go	
out	and	seek	eye	care.[4]	At	this	juncture,	“reaching	out”	to	
these	people	to	provide	care	and	alleviate	their	vision	loss	
becomes	paramount.

The concept
In	 response	 to	 this,	we	at	L	V	Prasad	Eye	 Institute	 (LVPEI)	
initiated	a	novel	“Eyecare	on-call	–	LVPEI	Silver	Sight”	initiative	
to	transverse	economic	and	access	barriers	and	reach	out	to	the	
elderly	in	the	communities	and	the	residential	care.	Led	by	the	
primary	eye	care	provider	(optometrist/Mid-Level	Ophthalmic	
Personnel/Other	personnel	 trained	for	primary	eye	care)	and	
a	coordinator,	this	initiative	provides	home-based	eye	care	for	
the	elderly	population	and	also	for	those	with	disabilities.	This	
home-based	care	is	an	extension	of	primary	eye	care	provided	
by	 the	vision	 centers	 and	secondary	eye	 care	 centers	which	
provide	logistic	support,	referral	services,	and	optical	dispensing	
services.	The	home	consultations	are	provided	at	no	cost	to	the	
patients.

The process
The	 information	on	 the	 availability	 of	 these	 services	were	
disseminated	using	social	media	network,	 telephones,	and	
other	local	mass	media	with	the	contact	details	to	book	for	an	
appointment.	Upon	receiving	a	call,	the	coordinator	schedules	
the	appointment	to	visit	the	household	for	an	eye	examination.

The protocol
The eye examination workflow is shown in Fig.	 1.	 The	
home-based	eye	care	includes	basic	undilated	eye	examination,	
refractive	error	and	presbyopia	correction,	teleophthalmology	
for	nonrefractive	error	causes,	and	referral	services	for	cataract	
and	other	conditions.	A	standard	consent	form	for	electronic	
data	privacy	is	signed	by	the	patient	or	the	parents/guardians	
at	the	time	of	registration.	The	eye	examinations	are	carried	out	
taking	complete	precautions	to	mitigate	the	risk	of	COVID-19	
infection	for	the	subject	and	the	examiner.[5,6] As part of this 
initiative,	 ready-made	 spectacles,	 ready	 to	 clip	 spectacles,	
and	 simple	 spherical	prescriptions	are	encouraged	over	 the	
custom-made	 spectacles	while	 ensuring	 that	 the	 vision	 is	
not	compromised	to	enable	faster	dispensing	at	a	lower	cost. 
Readymade	 and	 ready	 to	 clip	 glasses	 are	preferred	 if	 the	
unaided	distance	visual	acuity	is	worse	than	6/12	but	improving	
with	correction,	 cylinder	power	not	more	 than	one	dioptre,	
anisometropia	less	than	one	dioptre	and	spherical	errors	less	
than	+/-3.0	dioptres	in	both	eyes.	Similarly,	single	vision	glasses	
for	near	are	dispensed	if	unaided	distance	vision	is	6/12	and	
better	in	both	eyes.

Our experience
On	pilot	basis,	we	started	this	service	on	June	13,	2020	in	two	
vision	center	catchment	 locations.	 In	4	weeks,	a	 total	of	104	
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Figure 1: Protocol for eye examination at home

people	were	examined	at	their	households.	Mean	age	of	these	
participants	were	53.4	years	(median:	58.5;	range	13-90	years).	
Of	this,	56.7%	(n	=	59)	of	them	were	women	and	47.1%	(n	=	49)	

were	 aged	 60	years	 and	older.	 In	 terms	of	 services,	 41.3%	
(n	=	43)	were	prescribed	with	spectacles	including	8	readymade	
spectacles,	19.2%	(n	=	20)	were	referred	to	the	higher	centres,	
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15.4%	(n	=	16)	were	within	normal	limits	and	the	remaining	
24%	(n	=	25)	were	asked	to	continue	the	same	spectacles.	This	
experience	suggested	that	80.8%	of	services	could	be	delivered	
at	 the	doorstep	 and	 only	 19.2%	needed	 referral	 to	 higher	
centers.	At	the	same	time,	it	improved	access	to	care,	especially	
for	women	as	56.7%	patients	examined	were	women.

Future directions
Though	home-based	 eye	 care	 received	 impetus	during	 the	
COVID-19	pandemic,	the	need	for	such	care	is	felt	necessary	
due	to	the	large	burden	of	vision	impairment	in	the	elderly.[1,2] 
With	the	increasing	proportion	of	elderly	in	India,	the	home	
care	for	eye	health	will	become	a	mainstay	both	in	urban	and	
rural	areas	in	the	future	years.	Leveraging	the	technology	to	
provide	teleconsultations	and	follow	up	care	where	required	
and	dispensing	spectacles	at	the	doorsteps,	this	proposed	home	
care	can	enable	us	to	reach	out	many	more	elderly	so	that	they	
continue	to	enjoy	good	vision	in	their	“silver”	years	of	life.
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